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27th May 2005

Dear Sir / Madam, 

GRAVESHAM LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK

Introduction

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on your council’s LDF issues leaflet. Clearly, it is difficult to make any substantive comment on what may emerge in the LDF at some point in the future given this early stage in the process. However, what follows is a brief summary of the key points HBF will be looking for when the core strategy is first published to ensure that it conforms with Government policy guidance and delivers a housing strategy which ensures that the housing needs of the community are met. 

Process and Past Performance

Before getting into these more detailed issues, however, HBF has a number of comments to make on the process underlying what is proposed. Our concern being that the wheels of planning seem to be turning very slowly indeed in Gravesham at a time when, given the council’s poor performance in the meeting of Government housing delivery and performance targets, things need to be moving much more rapidly. 

Stakeholders were informed at the end of 2003 that the council was ceasing work on its local plan review and instead moving across to the new planning system and the preparation of a local development framework. It has taken a further 18 months even to get to this very early stage or producing the initial issues leaflet for the LDF. This despite the adopted local plan having been time expired for over four years and it being likely there will not be an adopted document to replace it for a further two (at least). Given the context described above this is simply not good enough. 

Gravesham has long been delivering new housing at rates substantially lower than those required in order to meet targets in existing plans. In recent years, based on published KCC figures, housing completion rates have been much less than half the required rate thus building up massive shortfalls which need to be made up in the future. This situation will not improve without the council rapidly speeding up its act and devoting more resources to the planning function and making it a higher political priority. Gravesham must improve substantially over its past performance and it must begin making early provision for sites to be released for development as soon as possible.

Timescale of the LDF

Turning to other issues (though the comments will refer back to this fundamental issue of improving over past performance) the first point to make is in response to a matter raised in the covering letter. Namely that the LDF must be looking much further forward than just to the end-date of 2016. 2016 is only 11 years away and the council is at the very earliest stage in the LDF preparation process. Even according to the council’s own estimate set out in the LDS the core strategy will not be adopted until mid 2007. This is highly likely to slip in view of recent experience in Gravesham. Even if it does not, a core strategy does not deliver any new housing. That will only come through the site allocations DPD which, again, according to the LDS is not anticipated to be adopted until October 2007. Again, given that it is now almost June 2005 and we are still at the very earliest stage in the LDF preparation process, this must be considered an optimistic timetable. Either way, LDFs are required to make provision for housing for a period of at least ten years post the anticipated date of adoption. In this case, therefore, given the anticipated adoption dates above, the LDF should be looking not just to 2016 but to at least 2018. Given that the South East Plan will have a 2026 end-date it would make sense for the LDF to look to at least 2021 in order to provide convenient five year phases for monitoring, review and phasing and in order to meet this ten year requirement. A framework which sets out now with only a 2016 end-date will not constitute a sound approach to planning the future of Gravesham borough.

Housing Supply

In terms of housing supply the core strategy must ensure that, as a minimum, it makes provision for the housing requirement set out in the emerging structure plan to be met. This must ensure continuity of delivery between the current plan and the emerging plan (which has not yet been adopted though will be by the time work starts on this LDF in earnest) and the making up of any previous shortfalls. It should also provide sufficient flexibility to be able to respond to whatever housing requirements emerge out of the Inter-Regional Planning Framework which will be tested during the examination of the draft South East Plan, and the Government’s response to the Barker report. All of these emerging policy considerations may well have important implications for future housing requirements in the borough given its role in delivering Government’s aspirations for the regeneration and renaissance of the Thames Gateway. 

The LDF must ensure continuity of supply as housing requirements are now set in terms of annual requirements rather than a total requirement over a given period. In determining what provision must be made for housing the council should follow Government advice in PPG3 and follow the sequential approach based on a robust, detailed and deliverable assessment of urban capacity. Clearly, the council will be undertaking monitoring of any urban capacity study work undertaken to date and will be able to demonstrate in the context of the core strategy policies, whether or not any current estimates of capacity are, or are not, being delivered. 

It is highly likely that the council will need to undertake a review of any urban capacity work undertaken to date. This must be done in accordance with Government and regional assembly guidance and should be a robust and detailed assessment undertaken in full cooperation with landowners and developers if it is to serve any useful purpose in informing the planning for housing process. HBF would be happy to discuss further with the council ways in which we and our members can assist the council with this task.

Five Years Supply Identified on the Proposals Map

Within the context of ten years post-adoption supply described above and regardless of the capacity estimate or assumptions about windfall development the LDF must identify sufficient sites on the proposals map to accommodate at least the first five years, or the first two phases, of housing proposed in the plan. This is in order to comply with the paragraph 34 of PPG3 and is to guard against unrealistic windfall allowances. 

Plan Monitor Manage 

The core strategy must include a Plan Monitor Manage policy which explains how the release of sites will be managed over the course of the plan period taking into account the results of annual monitoring and in order to ensure continuity of supply to meet annual requirements. This policy should be supported by text which explains how this will work in practice and must include a commitment to undertake, publish and consult on the results of annual monitoring. It should also provide details of how this will feed in to decisions regarding the need to release additional sites for development, should this prove necessary. 

Taking this further, meeting housing requirements may or may not necessitate the identification and release of greenfield sites. It should be borne in mind that reliance on greenfield sites is entirely in accordance with PPG3 provided it is done in the context of the sequential approach. It can also bring benefits to the local community as well as acting as a catalyst in an area to facilitate the development of more difficult brownfield sites.

If greenfield sites are to be identified as is likely to be the case in Gravesham, the core strategy should contain a very clear Plan, Monitor, Manage policy mechanism as described above. While the minute detail of this process could be set out in SPD, the policy trigger must be there in the core strategy.

Affordable Housing

On the matter of affordable housing, quite simply, until such a time as it is superceded by any new Government guidance, the LDF policies must be drafted in accordance with Government Circular 6/98. In practical terms this means:

(i) only having such a policy in the first place if one is warranted on the basis of an up to date and detailed local assessment of housing needs carried out in accordance with Government advice on undertaking such assessments. Only then, if such a policy can be justified, having a policy which;

(ii) has a site threshold of 25 dwellings;

(iii) includes no district wide targets for provision;

(iv) uses a definition which incorporates low cost market and intermediate housing as well as subsidised rented;

(v) is worded in such a way that it seeks to negotiate the provision of affordable housing rather than expecting or requiring developers to provide it in all instances;

(vi) does not prescribe which partners developers should work with nor contain detailed financial arrangements for the delivery of the housing;

(vii) incorporates the factors set out at paragraph 10 of 6/98 regarding site viability, other planning objectives from the site and the need to achieve a successful development etc.

A key point is that these matters must be addressed in full in the core strategy of the LDF and not relegated to SPD.

Assuming that this policy approach will have been superceded by the time work starts on preparation of the LDF / core strategy in earnest, then any consideration of future policy targets or site size thresholds should be determined on the basis of the results of a full housing market assessment (rather than just a housing needs survey) which must fully involve the house building industry and other stakeholders. Any policy considerations should also take into account the key issue of development viability as, if policies render sites unviable landowners will not release sites and/or developers will not develop them and the whole policy will have been self-defeating. The council must adopt a reasonable approach to affordable housing requirements which allows affordable housing to be delivered without prejudicing the achievement of overall housing targets.

Given the nature of many of the brownfield sites likely to be developed in Gravesham during the period to 2021 and beyond, financial viability may well be precarious to say the least. Very small changes to affordable housing policy (or planning obligations policies generally) could have a very serious impact on whether or not sites are brought forward for development. The council should work with developers and landowners in seeking to understand the forces at work in order that whatever policy is adopted will have the desired effect and will result in an increase in the delivery of affordable housing as well as allowing sites to come forward as anticipated. 

Key Worker Accommodation

HBF is strongly of the view that those generating the need for key worker accommodation should do much more to meet the needs they generate rather than seeking to wash their hands of the whole issue. It is almost criminal to see health, police and education authorities seeking to dispose of land at maximum value in an area and then claiming their employees cannot afford to live close to where they work. There is absolutely no practical or functional relationship whatsoever between the provision of market housing and the provision of affordable and/or key worker housing other than Government decreeing there is. There is, however, a clear and obvious relationship between the development of new educational, health other public service facilities and the need for staff to operate those facilities and so the need for accommodation to be provided to house that staff. The same applies to all employment generating development whether public or private sector. It is time those organisations (local authorities included) did more to assist their own employees and a policy or policies in the core strategy to this effect would be supported by HBF.

Housing Mix

Whilst the draft changes to PPG3 seem to be suggesting that it is reasonable for councils to seek to influence tenure and type of housing built, the council should be very careful in the extent to which it goes down this line. The draft changes are subject to considerable opposition, not least from the development industry. It is house builders who build houses and who know their customers. They should be allowed to determine the type of product they build as they are taking the risk associated with bringing sites forward for development. The degree of risk involved increases in the context of the type of difficult brownfield site which is likely to be developed in Gravesham. 

There is plenty of evidence to suggest that we are currently building the wrong sort of accommodation in this country. The very rapid and substantial shift in recent years from a dominance of detached dwelling to dominance of flatted accommodation is not a trend sustainable over the long-term. The market for flats, which admittedly has probably been ignored until fairly recently, has now reached its peak in many areas.  Thus any latent demand for flats has been largely taken up. What we are now being allowed to build is anything other than mixed and balanced communities. 

What we are being required to build are predominantly flatted developments which cater for peoples’ housing needs for only a very limited proportion of their lifecycle. Again, this is neither sustainable nor desirable in the longer term. 

There are plenty of examples across the south east of large developments proceeding not containing a single house, or not comprising anything larger than a 3 bed dwelling or not being occupied by a single family. This is not creating mixed and balanced communities. It is building for a very limited market and ignoring the needs of the majority of households. 

What is required is, as PPG3 suggests, mixed and balanced communities and that means providing a range of accommodation consistent with what consumers (in the widest sense) need and want. As stated above, if the council does not propose to cater in full for those demanding private accommodation then it cannot reasonably expect to do the same for those in need of affordable housing.  

Thus, in addressing this issue in the LDF the council should be guided by the results of its housing market assessment and it should seek to devise sensible policies in conjunction with house builders rather than seeking to impose requirements on them.

Other Matters

On flooding the LDF should include a policy based on the sequential approach to flood risk set out in the new PPG25. This recognises that development can take place in certain areas subject to certain degrees of flood risk. It is in only the highest risk areas where development should be prevented. 

On the use of sustainable urban drainage systems (SUDS) these should be encouraged or sought where appropriate rather than be required in all circumstances as there remain unresolved difficulties in implementing them in certain circumstances. There are also outstanding problems and uncertainties regarding long term management which must be resolved before SUDS can reasonably be a pre-requisite for all development. 

On energy efficiency, it needs to be borne in mind that new development (new housing development in particular) is many times more energy efficient than the vast majority of existing built development. Furthermore building regulations are continually under review to ensure that standards and requirements of new development continue to improve. If local authorities are serious about the issue of climate change and minimising the use of non-renewable resources then they should focus their attention on improvements to the existing built stock as that is where there are real gains to be had.  The matter of energy efficiency in new development should be left, by and large, to those administering the building regulations.

Finally on community facilities and open space (and planning obligations generally) these must be sought in accordance with Government policy guidance in Circular 1/97 until such a time as that guidance changes. That means developers should only be expected to provide for those facilities which are made necessary by the development proposed and not simply in order to make up for existing deficiencies in provision or provide benefits for the community at large. With regard to open space the council may in certain circumstances seek this on the same basis but must do so on the basis of a reasonable calculation of any requirement which takes account of existing provision in the locality and of up to date and sensible figures on household occupancy.

I hope that you will find these comments helpful and that they will be taken on board when the council comes to draft policies for the local development framework / core strategy. I would, of course, be happy to discuss any of these matters with you further should you so wish. Otherwise I look forward to being kept informed of progress on the LDF preparation process as it goes through the statutory procedures.

Yours faithfully,

Pete Errington

HBF Regional Planner, Southern Region
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